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Wirehaired Pointing Griffon

PRA in Griffons

This month’s column was contributed by AWPGA member and Griffon owner, Terry Owen, DVM.

In my companion animal practice blindness is usually seen as a result of congenital cataract formation, cataract formations from diabetes mellitus, eye infection, corneal ulceration and penetration, injury and more subtly because of PRA.  All puppies are checked on initial visit with a direct ophthalmoscope and we encourage owners who buy from breeders to make certain that sire and dam are checked by an ophthalmologist for PRA.  

Despite all we can check, because of its genetic pattern, PRA can go undetected in adults that are genetic carriers and still show up as diseases in puppies.  Some breeds now have genetic tests which diagnose the disease when conventional tests cannot as well as in those dogs that are carriers and will never manifest PRA.  If these carriers are bred to another carrier they will produce puppies that are carriers as well as ones that have active PRA disease.

The subtle onset is detected by owners who state that their dog is bumping into things in dim light, missing that ball it once used to catch, or hesitating to jump in to the car.  Even more subtle changes such as increased barking at dark or unknown objects, especially in low light may be detected.  Behavioral changes most commonly that of fear or fear-based aggression become more pronounced.

In the office in dim lighting, because of failing eyesight, the fear reflex when tested, may be absent.  This simple test is done by rapidly bringing the hand toward the side of the animal’s face and watching for blink or other awareness response.  Difficulty maneuvering around chairs in the same lighting may be noticed.  In more advanced cases direct ophthalmoscope examination shows a retina which has many fewer vessels than normal.  The retina looks more like a wasteland than a vibrant, live, vascular part of the eye.  

If PRA is suspected we send the animal to one of the area’s excellent eye specialists for further examination including special retinal examinations by very sophisticated machines such as an indirect ophthalmoscope exam and electroretinagram.  These examinations can determine for certain if we have PRA and how advanced it is.

According to Sue Pearce-Kelling, Manager of OptiGen, the company that has made great strides in developing genetic tests for PRA, “...in the recent publication by the American College of Veterinary Ophthalmologists, no W.P. Griffons with PRA had been reported during the 2000-2005 period so, hopefully it is not a terribly significant inherited disorder for the breed.”  Nonetheless, Griffon owners and, especially breeders, need to be very cognizant of the occurrence of blindness in their breeding program through regular screenings of sire and dam as well as blindness in any offspring.  Pearce-Kelling encourages any owners of PRA affected Griffons to contact OptiGen if they would like to further OptiGen’s research by adding their dog’s DNA to the process.  

Sadly, there is no treatment for PRA and while some supplements are recommended for afflicted dogs, there are no scientific studies that have shown any progress in the treatment of PRA.
Thank you very much, Dr. Owen, for sharing your insights into PRA. 
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